ALDERBURY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in the Roman Catholic Chapel, Whaddon, on

Monday 12th May 2008 at 7.30pm.

Present: Councillors:

Mr J. Hubbard (JH)
Mr A. Vining (AV)

Mrs. D. Biggs (DB) (Chairman)
Mr P Jenks (PJ)

Mr P Barnfield (PB)

Mrs L. Allen (LA)
Mrs J. Copley (JC)


Mr R Britton (RB) – District Councillor and one member of the public.
Apologies: Mrs F. Vining, Mr L. Randall, Mr R. Clewer – District Councillors.
Public questions and statements: There were no public questions. 
Declarations of Interest:  None.
Election of Officers:  

Mrs Debbie Biggs was nominated for the post of Chairman and all agreed.

Mr Paul Barnfield was nominated for the post of Vice-Chair and all agreed.

Co-option of Councillor:  .The Parish Council was very pleased to co-opt one new member on to the council, Mrs Elaine Hartford.  She filled out all the relevant forms and participated in the rest of the meeting. Clerk to contact Democratic Services, EH to give relevant information to the Clerk.  
Planning Application Review: 
Application: S/2008/755 – Pitched roof conservatory to real elevation, 6 Waleran Close, Alderbury

The Parish Council agreed to support this application.  Clerk to action
Minutes of the Last Meeting: The Minutes of the meeting held on 15th April 2008, having been circulated, were taken as read, agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

Finance:  
2267 (2233)
The following payments were approved:

	Chq No.
	Paid to:
	For :
	Amount

	644
	Allianz Insurance plc
	Insurance (June 08/09)
	£2,291.17

	645
	C Hill
	Clerk’s Salary – Apr-£390 

Expenses - £33.97
	£423.97

	646
	G. Wells
	Posts fitted on the Green (Item No.2249)
	£288.00

	647
	Hurdcott Landscapes
	Grass Maintenance – April 08
	£774.77

	648
	B. Caley
	Litter picking – April
	£25.00

	649
	A. McRobb
	Litter picking – April
	£25.00

	650
	Woodford Forest & Landscapes Ltd
	Work carried out in the Church Yard – Paths Item No.2138 and Hedging Item No.2270
	£569.88

	651
	J. Saunders
	Litter picking – (April, P. Saunders)
	£20.00

	652
	D Biggs
	Village Design Statement – Item no. 2289
	£27.92


Next cheque number will be 653.
The following payments were received:

	From :
	Amount

	Precept 
	£7,606.50


2268 (2234) – Budget 08/09 – The clerk presented the new budget to the Council and showed the payments for May on it.  All was agreed.  Clerk to update Council at regular intervals.
2269 – Internal Auditor - The Clerk informed the Parish Council that the Internal Auditor would be sending his report to the next meeting.  Clerk to bring report to the next meeting.
2270 – Burial Ground Maintenance – Invoice has been submitted from Woodford Forest & Landscape Ltd for £195.00 + VAT for the removal and replanting of the hedge in the parish council burial ground.  The Parish Council agreed to minute this payment which was agreed by the Council after a meeting at the burial ground in December. 
Matters arising:
2271 (2236) - Children's Play Area – JH explained that the contractors still had some minor details to fix and they are coming back to do some greasing, weeding and to fix the waste bin.  The clerk also noticed during her health and safety checks of the playground that the bridge had not been fixed.  JH informed the PC that this was not part of the contractor’s contract.  It was agreed that the Clerk would get some quotes to have this fixed.  JH to report back and Clerk to action.
2272 (2237) – Cricket Pavilion - JH has spoken to Hannafords about renewing the lease with the football club.  It would be approximately £200-£300.  It was agreed that as the lease would be staying the same that the Clerk would draft a new contract letter to continue the lease under the current terms for another 10 years.  JH and the Clerk to action.
2273 (2238) – Alderbury Football Club – Following the last meeting JH had spoken to Hannafords about the new lease for the football club.  The solicitor was happy with the lease as long as a few amendments were made and Mr Whalley thought this would not be a problem.  The costs for the lease would be £474.00. It was agreed that if and when the new lease was granted, we must ensure that there is sufficient overlap with the current venue’s lease. The Council wanted the football club to come to the next meeting so this matter can be taken further.  Action as below:
a) Clerk to write to the Football Club to invite them to attend the next meeting.  b) JH to contact Mr Whalley to extend the current lease which appears to have expired.
c) Clerk to look into R2 conditions on paying for legal bills and for helping with the planning application before the lease is signed.
2274 (2239) – Raglan Housing – No news from Raglan Housing Association.  Clerk to send a letter to the Housing Ombudsman for them to resolve the problem. 
2275 (2240) – Little Ridge Wall – DB has spoken to the enforcement officer.  They have asked that the big wall be taken down, but  the process takes time DB to maintain contact with Enforcement Team.
2276 (2241) - Oak tree in Avon Drive – Clerk is getting the consultants to come and give a quote for the work.  Clerk to action.
2277 (2242) - Recreation ground ramp – It was decided that the ramp should be deferred until the drainage in the Village Hall Car Park was sorted out.  Clerk to update.  
2278 (2243) – Complaint regarding Waleran Close – DB to organise with the resident to meet.  AV to be at the meeting.  DB to action.

2279 (2245) - Skate Park – Clerk has contacted the Parks Dept of SDC and they had suggested another contractor for a quote.  Clerk to bring quotes to the next meeting.  
2280 (2247) – Core Strategy Preferred Options Consultation Document – RB informed the council that a new consultation document will be coming out around end of July/beginning of August.
2281 (2250) – Best Kept Village 50th Anniversary competition – still awaiting further confirmation of dates.  Clerk to give update.
2282 (2251) – Affordable Housing Survey –Surveys to be distributed as soon as possible.  DB and the Clerk to hand out to Councillors for delivery.  

2283 (2252) – Footpaths across river – DB is still looking into access from Lower Farm across the river.  DB will continue to work on this.  
2284 (2253)
 - Planning – It was agreed that the new way the planning applications were being dealt with was working.  
2285 (2256)
LA volunteered to represent the Parish Council on the Village Hall Committee.  She will attend the Village Hall AGM together with DB on the 21st May and report back to the PC at the next meeting.  
2286 (2259)
Overhanging Trees in Fountain/Memorial Green – Because the trees are in a conservation area we have to apply for planning permission to complete what Highways have requested.  This process can take 6 weeks.  Clerk to action
2287 (2260) – Play Equipment for the Older Generation - DB had been sent a leaflet for play equipment for older people from teenage.  This is a new outdoor gym idea which some councils have put in place.  DB to check into getting this with R2 funds.  DB was going to write an article in the Fountain for opinions from the residents to see if this is something they would like.   DB to action.
2288 (2262) – Junction Road Scalpings – the Clerk was getting quotes from various contractors on getting scalpings.  Clerk to report at next meeting.
NEW BUSINESS

2289 – Village Design Statement – DB informed the PC that all was going well.  The group consists of PJ/JH/DB and RB.  They have held two meetings with groups from the village and they are going to have more so that the questionnaire could then be pulled together.  DB asked the PC to approve refreshment payment of £27.92.  It was agreed by all.  Cheque to be raised by Clerk 
2290 – Village Hall request for Funding –Village Hall Committee asked for help with the cost of engaging an engineer to assess the drainage problems in the car park.  We do not have funds available and it was recommended that the village hall try and find other solutions to the problem. Councillors made some environmentally friendly suggestions that might be attract funding.  Clerk to write to the Village Hall Committee.
2291 – Parochial Church Council request for Funding –PCC asked for a contribution towards the damage that was caused to the car park at the church.  It was agreed that at this time the PC could not contribute but if the PCC could not find funding anywhere else e.g. Insurance Company etc. that they re-approach the PC at the end of the financial year when the PC would see if any contingency money could be released.  Clerk to write to the PCC.
PLANNING – The following applications have been approved by SDC:

S/2008/62
Conversion of former wood store to provide residential accommodation for an elderly relative at Alderbury Farm, Witherington Road

S/2008/221
New detached garage at Little Ridge, Southampton Road

S/2008/223
Extend front of garage and extend bedrooms at front of bungalow at Chardanet, Rectory Road
S/2008/270
Construction of open porch at Rivendell, Clarendon Road

S/2008/274
Trees in Cons Area – Fell Cupressus at 36 Silver Street

S/2008/275
Retrospective application for works carried out contrary to planning approval S/2005/2559 at 10 Waleran Close
S/2008/357
Side Conservatory at 3 Crown Cottages, Whaddon

S/2008/361
Trees in Cons Area – fell Cryptomeria and crown reduce 4 x sycamores by 30% at Old School House, School Hill
S/2008/363
Rear ground floor extension at Kingsland, Southampton Road

S/2008/431
Trees in Cons Area – Reduce Beech by 1/3 at adjacent to Folly Cottage, Folly Lane

The following application was refused by SDC:

S/2008/195
New detached dwelling (amended scheme following approval under S/2004/1164) at Site adjacent to Pels House, Junction Road

S/2008/222
Boundary Wall to road frontage at Little Ridge, Southampton Road

VILLAGE WEBSITE – JH produced a plan.  The Councillors were very pleased with the plan.  It was recommended that maybe a directory of local tradesman in the area would be helpful and a link to the St Mary’s Church and Clarendon Team website would be good.  The Councillors all thanked JH for all his hard work on the website.  JH to continue working on Website.
POLICE LIAISON – PB gave feedback on the Police Liaison Meeting on the 21st April.   
· There is an initiative that Wiltshire Police are opening up to all youths in the area to a meet and greet with the police officers.  There is going to be free bus service to Salisbury FC and there will a £2 entrance fee for various activities being held there.  This initiative is being rolled out to all the villages surrounding Salisbury but is still to be confirmed.

· Anti-Social Behaviour – PB commented that PC Clissold had 2 or 3 areas of concern, Firs Road, Spiders Island and Recreation Ground.  He wanted the residents to feel that they should ring him or contact Alderbury Police Station on the website or leave messages on his voice mail so these problems can be stamped out.
· Police Surgeries are going to be set up to help residents to meet Police and discuss issues and problems.

· New Female Police Sergeant has been appointed and will be coming round soon to introduce herself to all the parishes.

· Speed Cameras are going to be out in force on the A36 and Whiteparish.

· The police would ask that if residents see anyone acting suspiciously carrying cross bows etc to report to police.  There seems to be someone trying to kill deer and the injured deer have been getting on to the A36 and have caused several accidents.

Correspondence :

The following had been received:
Mobile Library Service – Proposed changes to the library schedule (www.wiltshire.gov.uk/libraries) Comments on website by Friday 25th July.  Contact Denise Foster if you do not have internet access on 01225 713707.
Salisbury Area Committee - Next meeting 5th June 2008 – Ferncott, Southampton Road on the agenda, clerk to e-mail planning code to DB.

Maintenance 
2292 - Verge near the memorial green is over grown.  Clerk to contact highways.

2293 - Witherington Road to the bottom of tunnel hill the road is in terrible condition due to flooding etc. Clerk to contact relevant body.  
Agenda Items for the Next Meeting:
Splash Donation
Towards One Council
Project for Youths in the Village – DB to invite Gerard the Youth Leader to attend next meeting.
Date of next meeting: Wednesday 4th June 2008 at 7.30 p.m. 
Next minute number 2294.
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